BARHAM VILLAGE HALL CHARITABLE INCORPORATED ORGANISATION (CIO)
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held at 7.00 pm on Monday 6th November 2023 in the Grabham Room, Barham Village Hall

PRESENT:

David Kincaid (Chair), Carol Allin, Alison Brockman, Andy Brockman, Simon Cavalier  Deborah Hart, Debbie Ribchester, Pat Smith, Delia Stamper, Diane Tatt, Michele Wilson, Adrian Wright

APOLOGIES

Apologies had been received from Kay Greig and Sarah Tyler.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting (AGM) were agreed as a true record.
It was proposed by Carol Allin, seconded by Diane Tatt and agreed unanimously that the Minutes of the AGM held on 21st November 2022 be approved.

TRUSTEES’ REPORT

Conversion to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO)

The village hall was converted to a Charitable Incorporated Organisation (CIO) on the 19th November 2021. Following this, the assets of the old unincorporated charity were transferred to the new CIO on 21st March 2022. Since then the assets of the charity (land, buildings and equipment) had been formally transferred to the CIO via a novation agreement. The shop and bowls club leases had been amended to reflect this transfer. The formal notification of the land transfer by the Land Registry was still awaited (due to delays resulting from the Covid lockdown).

Trustees’ Responsibilities for the Financial Accounting Statements

The trustees (who were also the directors of the company for the purposes of company law) were responsible, as set out in the Charity's financial compliance procedures (which were available online), for keeping proper accounting records, safeguarding the assets of the Charity, and the preparation of (annual) financial accounting statements. As the charity's gross income did not exceed £250,000 the trustees considered that an audit was not required for this year under section 144(2) of the Charities Act 2011 (the 2011 Act) but that an independent examination was needed, and this was attached to the accounts for the year under review.

Projects and Improvements 2022-23

The hall trustees considered that the hall would be a good location for a ‘warm space’ during the winter of 2023. Due to the dramatic rise in energy costs many local residents were struggling with heating costs. The Coffee Stop and other ‘warm space’ initiatives were organized and gained a Kent Community Foundation grant. The Knit & Natter initiative was likely to continue in the coming winter.
The creation of a shop store in the old kitchen was completed and a timber lobby subsequently erected. The barge boards on the gable above the store were renewed with uPVC boards in August 2023. The shop also created side door and window to the former store room. The paving to the side of the hall that provides access to the new store was improved and widened during September/October. The hall had agreed to contribute £1,000 towards the cost of this hard landscaping.

The shop’s broadband contract with Plusnet ran out at the beginning of September. The shop decided to utilise a new fibre to the premises connection. The hall’s broadband had been provided via a link to the shop’s supply because the hall did not have its own phone line. The hall trustees considered that with the availability of fibre broadband it was more appropriate that the hall had its own broadband provider. Orbital installed a new supply in August/September 2023.

Playing recorded music in the hall had been an issue for several years and it had not been clear if the hall itself needed a music licence or if individual hirers’ licences were sufficient. After negotiation with the PPL/PRS (Phonographic Performance Ltd and the Performing Rights Society) we had purchased an appropriate music licence.

The hall car park was given a top-up of gravel in February by a group of local volunteers. This car park was extended northwards in June. The overgrown area of snowberry was cleared and had usefully created a couple of additional spaces.

Caretaking duties at the hall had been carried out by a number of volunteers, each tackling one or two of the jobs. This had been unsatisfactory at times and consequently the trustees had appointed Andy Brookman as a ‘caretaker’ and IT expert.

The Barham Downs History Society (BDHS) heritage centre (the Atherton Room) was fitted out during the year and opened in August 2023. The heritage centre was open on Wednesday mornings and by appointment on other dates. 

Lastly some Thanks: Thanks to:

· all the regular hirers for returning to the hall. 

· to the Coffee Stop and 100 club for their contributions (financial and social). 

· to Geoff, Steve, Roger and Andy for their help looking after the hall and grounds

· to Linda, Kim and Alison for doing a great job cleaning the hall

· to Deb and Kay for sorting out the warm spaces initiative

· to Alison for carrying on looking after the bookings, and

· to the trustees for their help and advice, in particular to Alison for taking over the treasurer role and Delia for being secretary.

· to Kay Greig who is standing down as a hall trustee (representing Coffee Stop and the Parochial Church Council). Kay has been a trustee for several years and her inputs and knowledge will be missed.

TREASURER’S REPORT
Income

Our accounts for the year 2022-2023 were concluded at the end of June and showed a positive increase in booking income from £30k to £37k, equating to a rise of approximately 23 %.

The hall had been much busier over the last year, in particular for weekend party bookings with a number of these coming from returning hirers. Our charges remained very competitive in the local area but a small increase would be applied from January 2024.

Most of our regular weekday slots in both halls were now full. We had a ballet class that came and went but this had now been replaced by Pilates who came twice a week.  Our regular Yoga booking decided to step back so this was a timely replacement.

Last winter, we received a grant from Kent Community Foundation (KCF) of £1795 to run a Winter Warmer project. This allowed us to put on events for the community to join free of charge to get together and keep warm whilst enjoying a cuppa and an activity. Great thanks to Deb Hart for organising this project, it was a lot of work and well received.

We had £612 left of this fund and KCF were happy for the surplus to be spent on providing similar activities (Lego/Knitting) over the coming year.

Expenditure

Due to the increase in activity in the hall, the decision was taken to appoint a Caretaker for 4 hours each month. This, along with other administrative costs for my role, had seen an increase in expenditure in this area. Both roles deliver some of the work previously done on a voluntary basis so it was not anticipated that costs would rise in this area this coming year.

We had spent £10k on building & repairs this year, an increase from the £5k spend last year. Works to the old kitchen to allow the shop project to complete accounted for part of this cost,  along with the shed base work, repairs to the shop canopy and car park maintenance. We anticipate a large spend this year on soundproofing panels in the main hall but we may complete this on a phased basis.
The legal fees to convert to a CIO were far higher than expected at £8,000 but this was a one-off cost and all this work was now complete.

Reserves

We remained in a positive financial situation with £50k being held in our savings account. Depending on the projects the Trustees agreed to move ahead with, our current account funds may cover any spend required.

Independent Examination

Thanks as always to Richard Calderwood, who has once again kindly carried out an independent examination of the accounts.  Richard has suggested that our financial policy should be tightened up, as trustees have a responsibility for ensuring that reasonable steps are taken to prevent and detect fraud and other irregularities. The Financial Policy has been revised accordingly and approved by the trustees.
 It was proposed by Debbie Ribchester, seconded by Carol Allin and agreed unanimously that the Treasurer’s Report be approved.
RESIGNATION AND APPOINTMENT OF TRUSTEES

Under our constitution, all Trustees were required to retire at the AGM.

Kay Greig was standing down. For many years she had represented Coffee Stop and the Parochial Church Council and as yet no replacement had been nominated.  
All other Trustees representing user groups had agreed to stand again.  Therefore, the following were appointed as trustees for the coming year.

Carol Allin, Art Club

Pat Smit, Barham Wives’Club

Diane Tatt, Barham Parish Council

Sarah Tyler, Kingsbourne Players

Michele Wilson, Barham Downs History Society

Adrian Wright, Karate Club

Bronwen Wakefield, Barham & District Horticultural Society

Deborah Hart, Tiny Talk

Debbie Ribchester, Nailbourne Community Shop Association

Pauline Bradburn, Barham Bowls Club

Delia Stamper, Barham with Kingston Women’s Institute

It was proposed by Diane Tatt and seconded by Deborah Hart and agreed unanimously that David Kincaid and Alison Brookman be elected as Trustees.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Kay Greig who was standing down as a trustee was thanked for representing the interests of Coffee Stop and the Parochial Church Council over many years and for her work in helping ensure the smooth running of the Village Hall.
Simon Cavalier said that what had been achieved in the past year was a credit for which he thanked the Trustees.
Carol Allin also thanked David Kincaid for his work as Chair of the Trustees in the past year.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 7.15 pm
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